Palomar Mountain Mutual Water Company, Inc.
Annual Shareholders Meeting
September 4, 2023, at 10:00 A.M., PMVFD Fire Station
Minutes-first draft see recorded minutes
Meeting called to order:  President Joanne Marugg at 10:00 AM
Establish a quorum –A quorum was barely established.   [Proxies = 86 and Shares present =14 Total =96].  96 shares represented by a person or proxy are required to establish a quorum. We finally have enough to make a quorum after about six years and can have a business meeting.  
President Joanne Marugg introduced the Board members and the staff.

The minutes of the 2022 Shareholders Annual Meeting were approved.  Note: Copies of the minutes were handed out to shareholders as they arrived for the meeting. John moved Charles seconded and the Board approved without corrections.
New Shareholders:  John Lesac, Secretary
See the list of the new shareholders included as part of these minutes.
John read the list of new shareholders who acquired properties after June 1, 2022.  There are 15 new shareholders. The new members were welcomed by the water company.   New members Cilia Prentis, Sandra Kusigi-Tristan, and John Sherwood were at the meeting and introduced themselves.  
Operator’s Report – Mike Probert
Well-Levels:  Currently the well-levels are very good, most likely because of the wet winter that consisted of snow and slow winter rains. This type of moisture penetrates into the ground, High volume rainstorms are largely run-off.  Mike presented a well-level history graph that was done by John Lesac.  Mike thanked John for his work. [See the map as part of these minutes.]

Water quality:  All testing has been completed and our water quality is excellent.  The brown water that occasionally occurs is because of iron.  This usually flushes out. Mike explained water testing procedures after Cecilia Borland asked about it. 
State Control:  The State of California has taken over water control from San Diego County.  The State is more stringent than the County.  There is a lot more paperwork, testing, etc.  Brett said the State was punitive rather than helpful.  Joanne told about the threat of arrest because Linda was unable to get a report in on time [problems with their software]. This turned out to be an idle threat.
Treasurers Report- Brett Michael Hauser

Please see a copy of the fiscal year financials included with these minutes.  They will not be posted on our website.
Note:  The fiscal year financials were available for members at this meeting.  All members will be sent a copy with the January mailing.  Financial details will not be presented in the body of the minutes because they will be posted on the Internet.
Brett discussed the financials We had to have a $50/share special assessment this summer to balance our budget.  According to Linda’s prediction, we would be short about $10,000.  This proved to be true.

We have special assessments when we do not have income to meet budgets in the future.

Brett gave a summary of our income and expenses for the last 10 years.  During these years we had a loss most of the time.  These losses were paid for out of savings. Our future yearly income needs to meet our expenses.  We should not go into our reserve account.
Our bank {Union Bank} is now US Bank.

Mike Pique and Keith Ronchetti pointed out that we are getting almost no interest on our money market reserve account. This is surprising since most MM accounts are getting interest of between 4 and 5 percent. They suggested that we get CDs because interest rates are high right now.  A discussion ensued.  Linda will talk to US Bank about this.  Stacked CDs might be the right choice.
Office Manager-Linda Thorne
Linda pointed out that the members of mutual water companies run the company.  They choose the Board of Directors at the Annual Meeting if there is a quorum.   Members need to vote for issues when asked for, send in proxies, and be aware of the operation of our company. Over the years members have been remiss in these duties. I am not including the members here at this meeting as you are participating.

We need to update the Bylaws.  The Board has been working on this for the past several years with the advice of an attorney.  Last March everyone was sent a packet containing the new bylaws and a request to vote.  We need a 2/3 positive vote of all shares to pass the bylaw revision.  Copies of the changes were posted on the internet.  Only about 40% of our members bothered to vote.  I sent out another ballot with the July bill.  We are still collecting votes and need about 18 more yes votes to pass the new bylaws.  Currently, we have 142 yes votes and 8 no votes.  
Old Business and New Business – Joanne Marugg
Joanne thanked Glenn Borland, who passed away last winter.  Glenn was a Board Member for many terms and was a very active Palomar Mountain Community member.  He is and will be missed.  He was a very special man.

She also talked about the work on the bylaws that has gone on for several years. She pointed out that our bylaws were out of date and that we made some changes to update and clarify.  This was done with the help of our lawyer, Michael Friedrichs.  The changes were not extensive.

Since we have a quorum, we can have an election.  Joane Marugg and Glenn Borland have been on the board the longest and they will be replaced if possible.

Joanne thanked the Board and staff for their service during her tenure and handed thank-you cards to all.  She will be greatly missed.
A shareholder commented that no one should accept the Bylaws since they have issues.   The issue was explained by the board.
Election of New Board Members
Joanne nominated her son James Marugg and Brian nominated Sandra Cusigi-Tristan

To run for the Board.  Since no others were running, they were accepted as new directors by acclamation.  The new Board members introduced themselves before the election.  Both are highly qualified. Joanne welcomed these new Board members.  Joanne talked about her son's many qualifications.  “Jim is more than qualified to be the President of the PMMWC Board. He has served as president and vice president of the Bonita Fire Protection District.  He served with CDF as Battalion Chief.  He is a paramedic with 30 years of service in that capacity.  He is working with the County and CDF to write a procedural handbook that will be used by all parametric personnel in San Diego County.”  Sandra is a highly qualified businesswoman with experience working with people.  We are lucky to have them both.
Both Joanne Marugg and Brian Wagner have spent many years of service to the water company on the board of directors.  They will both be greatly missed.  Joanne served as President, as did her husband, Martin.  Her father served on the board in years past.  Brian Wagner is responsible for our software without which it would be impossible for us to run our business without more professional help.
Shareholders questions and answers

A shareholder spoke of problems he had with the water company regarding issues with his water use and sprinkler systems.   The details of this are on record and will not be discussed in detail because they are legal issues.  He did threaten to sue the PMMWC and the board members.
Another shareholder, who had water high water use last year because of a broken water line, last year asked for a payment plan.  He will be granted one.  Note:  We are now sending notices to all high-water users asking them to cut down on their use.  
A third shareholder commented that high water use and contention affected all shareholders because it increased overall costs.
The meeting was adjourned at 11:45 A.M.
Respectfully submitted,
Linda Thorne [Office Manager]

